Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
Monday, February 18, 2008
SU 313 4:00 – 5:40 p.m.

Attending: Anne Chambers, Prakash Chenjeri, Terry DeHay, Linda Hilligoss, Julie Kochanek, Maggie McClellan, Jean Maxwell, Greg Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Laura O’Bryon, Alena Ruggerio, Dan Wilson Ellen Siem, Kemble Yates, Jody Waters, and Brian Fox (Student Rep)

Absent: Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Greg Pleva, Dan Rubenson, Dan DeNeui, Mada Morgan, Michael Parker, Kay Sagmiller, and Matt Stillman 

Visitors: Lee Ayers, Jon Eldridge, Peg Blake,  Paul Steinle, John Sollinger, Kimberley Cox, Dee Perez, Pat Acklin, Eric Levin, Mark Bottorff, Ed Battistella, and Mary Cullinan
1.  Approval of minutes from 02-4-08 
Motion by DeHay, seconded by Hilligoss.  

Vote: In favor, with Chenjeri, Wilson and Kochanek abstaining.  None opposed.
2.  Announcements 
Congratulations to Matt and Jennyfer Stillman on the arrival of their new daughter, Rachel Violet.
Criminology Club’s 8th Annual Lock In Event will be held on campus on February 22nd.  
Children of Many Moons, the Theatre Department’s current performance, is well worth seeing.
3.  Comments from President Cullinan 
Last week was a bad week, considering: 
· the tragic shooting at Northern Illinois University, 
· the injury suffered by our student Gladys Jimenez, who was hit and critically injured on Siskiyou Boulevard,
· the economic downturn predicted for Oregon in February.   
Regarding the latter: budgets are not being cut at this point.  The Legislature is going to hold on to the salary increase pool set aside for the biennium ($29M to OUS, of which the SOU portion is $1.5 M.) and disperse it if the June forecast is flat or improved.  At SOU, negotiated salary increases will be paid but if we need to get the funds from somewhere else in our budget, belt tightening will be necessary and we will need to try for higher enrollments.  

There are also some positive things to note, however:

· Our first annual SOAR Event (Southern Oregon Arts and Research Days) will be held on May 21st and 22nd.  
· The Faculty Wine and Cheese Social will be held in late afternoon on February 29th
· I am getting ready for my first trip to Guanajuato, Mexico, to represent SOU at a celebration honoring Meredith Reynolds, Steve Reno and Joe Cox.  I really want to re-energize this  relationship.

Discussion:

Yates:  Regarding the funding for salary increases:  Who is they?  The State?  And secondly, is it legal to withhold what was already negotiated?  

Cullinan:  They is the Ways and Means Committee of the State Legislature.  

Battistella:  What I understood is that this decision came from the Legislature with some help from the Governor, with the goal of tabling the compensation bill for now so that it would not be gutted.  It will then be reconsidered in June, after taxes have been paid and the state’s economic situation is clarified.    Some economists thought that the economic downturn prediction was based on national, rather than Oregon, data. 

4.  Comments from Provost Battistella 

Happy President’s Day to Mary!

Regarding the bad news from the Board on the budget situation: we will try to manage it seamlessly by shifting some costs to next fiscal year.  
Good news is that the Provost Council approved our proposed M.A. Degree in Spanish Language Teaching and sent it out for external review, the next step in the approval process.
An implementation plan for the transfer articulation work has been developed, specifying follow-up and accountability activities (handout was distributed).  This plan was reviewed with Senate Advisory Council and the Executive Council, and we will continue to follow-up to see if it is working.  The Transfer Articulation Policy will be brought to the Academic Policies Committee for consideration in November 2008. 
5.  AC Report from Miller (in Rubenson’s absence)
We processed last Senate meeting’s discussion of the transfer articulation agreement.  Hard choices to be made there, but we noted with discomfort the frequency of requests made to Senate to over-turn the two-week rule for voting.  
We also discussed the plan to implement a weekly “College Hour,” which would create a time without classes in which various meetings and events could be held for the campus community.  Our plan is to bring the “college hour concept” to the Senate for consideration later this spring, and if the concept is approved, decide next Fall how the idea could actually be implemented.
Lastly, we discussed the existence of conflicting imperatives and goals, specifically that of maximizing enrollments versus offering low-enrollment courses needed by various programs.  These conflicting pulls make it hard to know how to respond to an initiative like Honors, for example. In addition, departments, schools and programs are drawn to compete against each other in an effort to maximize their own SCH, rather than looking for ways to collaborate by incorporating each other’s courses into their requirements and developing more productive synergies.

Chenjeri:  Is this an issue of quality or numbers in classes?
Battistella: The concern was more about, “What is our philosophy about these kinds of things?” On one hand, there is pressure to maximize SCH.  Are majors being made to be protectionist as a response?  

DeHay:  And also:  how can we move beyond just being protectionist, when that is not in our overall interest as a university.
Batttistella: Yes, how do we think about curriculum planning so that it is integrative, not protective?  Program review work could be helpful.  For example, low enrollment by itself may not always be a problem but when low enrollments do occur, we need to be sure they are not a symptom of something else that is really a problem, like program decline.
Chenjeri:  I hope that words like imperative, capping, low enrollment are taken up separately rather than simply lumped together. 
6.  Student Senate Report from Brian Fox 
Our election cycle is starting again in Spring.  SCC process is wrapping up.  

Informational Items

7.  Final Graduate Faculty List – Graduate Council/Eric Levin 
Levin: I brought an earlier version of this Graduate Faculty list to Senate about a year ago.  Our goal in making this list is to create a current “snapshot” of existing graduate faculty from all departments and schools, drawing from an audit of existing applications and previous lists of participating faculty.  This list is not completely accurate, simply a reflection of the applications we have received.  I have been asked a lot about why we are doing this.  Accreditation rules are that a roll be kept of qualified graduate faculty.  Some of those on this list are actually engaged in graduate-level teaching, others are simply qualified to do so.  Applications come from departments to the Graduate Council, and we approve them.  We have no control over who is nominated, we just approve or not.  Everyone who is teaching a graduate class needs to be qualified to do so and the departments must update these lists.  We now need this list to be approved by Faculty Senate.  
Yates:  Will we vote on this in two weeks then?

Miller:  The Graduate Council does need a Senate vote on this.  Though we know there are some omissions in the current list, this is inevitable given the process involved. What the Senate is being asked to do is to approve the list as it now exists, and then it will continue to be revised.  Since the agenda of our March 3rd meeting is already full, I am hoping to move the vote on this to our March 17th meeting.  

Yates:  Giving a chance to make corrections cannot be bad.  I note that there are  people on the Math list that are no longer in the department.  It would be good to send the list out to the Department Chairs for review.
Miller:  The purpose of the two-week rule is to give people a chance to think about the issue.  This list could be sent to Department Chairs for revision, and then the revised list could be approved at the March 17th meeting if the two-week rule were suspended .
Levin:  The Graduate Council sent out this list to Graduate Coordinators for review, not to Department Chairs.  We will now send it to Chairs and revise further.
Battistella: We should clarify if we are being asked to accept the list submitted by Graduate Council, or to actually approve graduate faculty.  Was this latter already done by the Deans when they signed the forms?

Levin:  The applications went from the departments to their Deans, and the Deans compiled their respective lists.  The final compilation was then approved by Graduate Council
Chambers:  Please clarify the meanings of some of the abbreviations and categories on the list.
Levin:  The date is that of the application form.  There are three levels of graduate faculty, which do not correspond to faculty ranks.  Associate refers to someone specifically assigned just to teach a certain class. This classification is not based on faculty seniority.  Full graduate faculty are approved to teach any class within their program.  If the space is blank, this means they are approved to teach any course in the subject.  N/A means that Penny Thorpe had no information about when the person first applied for approval.  

8.  Feedback for Admissions 
Bottorff:  
· The Planner that I passed out last meeting was intended to provide an overview but also to generate some feedback from departments that we can use in our program planning.  One form can be taken by the Department Chair to the department, used to generate a list of who will do what, and then returned to me.  That way I do not have to continually ask re: participants in each event.  
· Secondly, faculty calling to admitted students is coming up fast.  Would you prefer to call from your offices individually or as a team from Britt as in the past?  The difference is the pizza, soda, and the camaraderie of doing it together versus the convenience of staying in your own space and working within your own schedule.  If you want to work individually, we will provide an information sheet for each student who needs to be contacted and a phone access code, and you can work on calls over the course of a week.

Discussion: the usefulness of having a student information sheet at hand should a prospective student call back after you’ve left them a message was noted, as well as the satisfaction of participating in a team effort and sharing snacks when calling as a group.  Bottorff asked everyone to let him know regarding preferences about this.
· Lastly, regarding anticipated future changes in admission policy and processes.  (Summary handout was distributed.)  We are currently reworking the application, which will now mainly be done online (though a paper process will still be available).  We want to ask more qualitative questions, which we will then use to get a sense of who the students are so we can communicate more effectively with them and their families.  Things such as whether they plan to seek a degree at SOU, and what language is spoken at home, could be included.  Essays and recommendation letters will also be required in the application, and these will be holistically reviewed. Additionally, we will bury minimum requirements.  The OUS institutions all reference minimums:  “what is the minimum I need to do to get into your institution?” Instead, we should be speaking in term of averages and our admissions process should give applicants options to improve their averages.  We are not trying to be more selective, but rather more open.  If you think you will succeed but you fall below our minimum, send in your application and let us evaluate you.  A student who comes in with a 2.3 GPA might be a better fit at SOU than one with a 3.5 GPA.  Let me know if you have questions or concerns about our plans.  
McClellan: Thank you for the packet.  It is the most information I have ever been given about HOW to do this.  Thank you.  We have never had a plan before …this is good!

Maxwell:  The word holistic is used several times in your changes…could you speak to that?

Botorff:  Holistic is the current buzz word used in the administrative process.  UO and OSU both require GPA, test scores, recommendations and essays and these taken together make possible a qualitative review.  

Kochanek:  How will the faculty review option play out?

Botorff:  The current review process focuses on minimums: if you meet the minimum requirements, you get admitted.  If not, the application goes to a committee review, possibly involving some faculty input.  What I am proposing is that problematic files (those that we do not feel we can make a standard decision about) are identified in staff review, and then passed on to a faculty committee to make the decision.  Appeals to any decision would cycle back to the faculty committee too.
Battistella:  How are we going to talk about the idea that we do not have minimums? 

Botorff:  The way I talk about this is with GPA.  A 2.8 GPA from one high school is not necessarily equivalent to the same GPA from another high school.  Since GPA has no standard meaning, we can’t use it to judge student preparedness.  Extreme grade inflation is a problem.  
Cullinan:  Admission standards must be approved by the OUS system.  We are not proposing any changes to our admission standards.

Botorff:  We are just proposing a system that will look at averages.  The file is not complete until we have both GPA and test scores, and we will review everything together. 
Eldridge:  One of the things that is hurting us in recruitment is that people say, “You only need a 2.75 GPA to get into SOU.”  Only 30% of students with higher GPAs persist.  Students with lower GPAs often do not continue either, since these GPAs themselves may be inflated.  The message is that admissions at both extremes have lowered rates of completing a degree.  Some students below the minimum would do well at SOU.  We need to get the appropriate students to pay attention to SOU on the front end.  Then we can do a careful review of applications and ourselves determine if a student will be successful here.  We need increases in quality and in admission numbers.  Other schools who take this approach are seeing increases in enrollments.
9.  Proposal from CBL Advisory Committee 

Dee Perez:  Several members of the Community Based Learning Advisory Committee are here to support our request that this committee become a standing Senate committee.  Perez provided a brief summary of  the history of CBL at SOU, and provided information on courses with a CBL component and numbers of students who have taken them.  She also emphasized the intrinsic connection between CBL’s emphasis on civic engagement and community service and SOU’s stated Mission and Commitments.  She passed out a copy of an agreement that SOU had signed in March 2007 with the Talloires Network, agreeing to further expand CBL emphasis and opportunities on campus.  We want to become more visible and in better communication with faculty and students across campus, and thus seek Senate legitimation for our work.
Yates:  We need specification re: committee membership in addition to what you already provided.  We also need to make sure that this formal Bylaws language is available for the new committee we approved last year as well.  

Following some discussion, it was agreed that the CBL group would submit the required formal membership information to Yates, Chair of the Faculty Senate ByLaws Committee, and that this request would then be voted on by Senate in the near future.  
Discussion Items

10.  Amendments to the SOU Faculty Constitution – Kemble Yates 
Miller:  I personally believe that Administrative members on Senate bring something to the table that we cannot have without them.  Nonetheless, I know that some faculty want to keep Senate just a “faculty voice.”  However, I have never seen the administrative seats vote as a block in opposition to faculty.  There is also no way for the proposed four administrative seats to outvote others.  I hope that we can find a way to include the administrative voice in Senate.  
Yates:  We need to run elections for “whatever faculty senate is” in the next few weeks, and we have to bring the Constitution and Bylaws into synch with each other in order to do this.  Several big changes over the last couple of years have created discrepancies that we need to resolve.  
Distributed three handouts: 
· a proposal for two Constitutional Amendments involving membership (to Articles 2 and 5)

· a proposal for changes in Section 1 of the Bylaws regarding Senate size and allocation of representation

· a copy of the current Faculty Senate Constitution 
Yates (continuing):  The Constitution states that only faculty can serve on the Faculty Senate, but Senate now has some members who hold administrative (rather than faculty positions) because of changes previously made in the Bylaws.  Many of us feel that the input of these members has been valuable.  In any case, we need to address this discrepancy by making appropriate changes in either the By-Laws or the Constitution.  Senate agreed this past November to make these changes and to have them in place for this year’s elections. We now have the Senate Constitution committee seats filled and so can proceed: members are Emily Francisco-Miller and Greg Pleva, with myself as Chair. Please note that changing the Constitution is harder than changing than the By-Laws.  Bylaws changes can be voted on over two meetings of the Senate, whereas changing the Constitution requires an all-faculty meeting and vote.

The reason why some administrators currently serve on Senate is that many administrators had faculty rank until two years ago.  At that time, the category of  “administrative faculty” was eliminated, making them no longer “faculty” and thus technically unable to serve in Senate under the existing rules, though this discrepancy was not recognized at the time.  So one issue is whether we should make changes in the Constitution and Bylaws to allow administrators to serve on Senate.  This would result in a University Senate rather than simply a Faculty Senate.  In any case, presumably, we would want to change Article 2 in the Constitution to include the new rank of Senior Instructor in the list of faculty ranks at SOU.
Secondly, the university’s reorganization last year created the College of Arts and Sciences (CAS) from three pre-existing Schools and this re-structuring forces changes to Section 1 of the Bylaws too, since these Schools had previously provided the basis for allocating seats on Senate.  A group of faculty have been working on these necessary Bylaws changes since last summer and other revised Sections of the Bylaws have already been brought for approval to Senate this year.  

Lastly, we need to consider whether the size of the Senate should be increased.  Currently, Article 5 of the Constitution specifies 24 members, but making changes in Senate composition and/or the allocation of seats makes it desirable to increase this number to 28.  Having a larger Senate will allow us to continue to have “at large” representation as well as representation by an adequate array of units.  Specifying the new allocation of representation to units will require changes to the Bylaws.
In any case, we need to have these changes in place shortly so that we can elect Senators for next year.  This is a must.  Thus we are offering proposals (see handouts) for two Constitutional Amendments and for related changes to Section 1 of the Bylaws. These changes are a Discussion item at this meeting, to be voted on as an Action item next time.  Next week, we are hoping for a motion calling an all-faculty meeting to discuss the proposed Constitutional changes, to be followed eventually by a vote.  
Please note that two different Constitutional Amendments are involved.  The one to Article 2 simply adds the title of Senior Instructor to the list of faculty ranks at SOU, and probably is not controversial.  The one to Article 5 involves both adding administrative members to Senate and increasing Senate size.
Discussion:

Steinle: Re: wording of Constitution Article 5 changes:  This should probably read, “The Senate shall consist of 28 members, 24 of whom are elected from the faculty and 4 of whom are elected from administrators.…”

Yates: Yes.

Ruggerio:  Would the result be a University Senate, or a Faculty Senate including four administrators?

Chenjeri:  Are we discussing the technical issue of administrators no longer being classified as faculty, or a more fundamental issue of changing the nature of the Senate?
Yates:  The Senate was devised 15 years or 20 years ago, consisting of faculty only, to advise the President.  What we have evolved to is something much more.  It is helpful to have expertise from the wider university community.  Classified staff have never been included.  People not connected with curriculum do not usually seek being on Senate.

Battistella:  The scope of work that the Faculty Senate does, in the ideal case, deals with issues concerning academic policy, curriculum, international affairs, CBL—things that faculty and academic administration have a shared stake in.  It is helpful to have both voices at the table during these discussions, rather than just calling specific people in to answer questions.  It is also helpful to get away from “two sides of the house” thinking. 

Miller: This University has a unique relationship with its administration.  

DeHay:  The issue that we need to consider is whether these administrators need to be given a vote. 
Yates:  It is a symbolic issue.  There are still tender feelings about the removal of Article 6 from the Constitution.  These administrators now have no group to represent them.  However, if the Constitutional Amendment to Article 2 were to be passed, resulting in the inclusion of administrative seats in Senate, then we would need to decide other issues, such as whether these seats should be allocated purely at-large, whether the administrative group should be divided into “pools,” whether only some administrative ranks should be included, whether some high level ranks should be excluded, and so on.  Two administrators already sit at table now without votes.
Battistella: Having a vote is symbolic to having your information taken seriously.  If administrators did not have a real vote, you would not have the “cream of the crop” participating.  
As long as we are looking at changes in the Constitution, it seems that we are also not following Article 4, 0.421 which requires “one informational meeting of the faculty scheduled within the first three weeks of each academic term….”  Perhaps this is an artifact of a different era, and could be struck.  

Maxwell:  Re: wording in the proposed changes to Article 5 of the Constitution, Section II under Term of Office: this should not say faculty, should it?   

Yates:  Yes, it would make sense to change this just to member in three places in Section II.  Also to add the term faculty to the second sentence in Section I, Composition, to specify “20 faculty members,” which would accommodate having 4 additional at-large seats for faculty.  Please note that any eventual vote on these Constitutional Amendments will be by the faculty exclusively.

Steinle:  Why is the Senate size proposed to increase from 24 to 28?

Yates:  If you want to retain 4 at-large seats and to allocate a seat to each of the 17 academic “departments”/secondary academic units plus a seat each to the Library and USem, and allow 4 seats for administrators, then the size of Senate needs to be expanded.

Noting the changes suggested so far in this discussion has made me realize that what I would like to propose is that, at its next meeting, Senate just vote on asking the faculty to meet to discuss these changes.  
Kochanek:  SSPC has seven former-departments/programs within it.  We keep losing voice with these changes to the Bylaws.
DeHay:  Similarly for LLP.
Miller-Francisco:  Perhaps more preference could be given to these mixed, large departments in the distribution of at-large seats.  

Yates:  We will have to talk about this in two tracks, depending if the proposed amendments fail or succeed.  The ramifications to these Bylaws changes are huge.  
DeHay:  The fact that the vote on these changes won’t include administrators, only faculty, skews the chance that they will pass.  

Miller:  All existing members of Senate, including those holding administrative positions, will be able to vote in Senate next week, however.

Yates:  Yes, that is true; they are currently members of Senate.  
Move to adjourn at 5:40 pm by DeHay, seconded by Ruggerio.
